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31 MEMBERS' CODE OF CONDUCT - DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 
Members were asked to consider whether they had personal or prejudicial interests 
in connection with any item(s) on this agenda and, if so, to declare them and state 
what they were. 
 
Councillor I Lewis declared his personal interest in agenda item 3 – Petition to 
Council – Review of Supply and Demand for Hackney Carriage Licences (see minute 
33 post) by virtue of his membership of Merseytravel LTP; and on account of him 
having presented the petition to the Council. 
 

32 MINUTES  
 
Resolved – That the minutes of the meeting held on 3 February 2010 be 
approved. 
 

33 PETITION TO COUNCIL - REVIEW OF SUPPLY AND DEMAND FOR HACKNEY 
CARRIAGE LICENCES  
 
The Director of Regeneration reported that on 12 October 2009, a petition was 
presented to the Council on behalf of 225 hackney carriage licence holders and/or 
taxi proprietors, which requested that “Wirral Borough Council urgently review supply 
and demand of hackney carriage vehicle licences”. 
 
He commented that a review of Hackney Vehicle Licence demand was usually 
carried out by a Licensing Authority which sought to maintain or impose a policy to 
limit the number of hackney vehicle licences that it issued, where it would be 
beneficial to the travelling public. The unfettered discretion to limit the number of 
hackney licences was removed by Section16 of the Transport Act 1985 and the 
Director set out the test, in relation to significant unmet demand, which now applied 
to Licensing Authorities who proposed to impose quantity restrictions. 
 
However, guidance issued by the Department for Transport (DfT) placed an 
emphasis on the benefit or otherwise for the quality of service to the public and it 



stated that most Licensing Authorities did not impose quantity restrictions. The DfT 
regarded an absence of quantity restrictions as best practice and it further 
emphasised its position in respect of such restrictions when it described as “hard to 
justify”, the effect a limit could have on access to the taxi market. As Wirral did not 
have a quantity restriction, it was under no obligation to carry out a survey. However, 
if a survey was undertaken, it would cost in the region of £20k - £30k. 
 
The Director reported that a survey undertaken on behalf of the Council in 2006, by 
consultants Kielder Newport and West Ltd (KNW), had found that there was a small 
but significant level of unmet demand in Wirral, due in part to “the non-utilisation of 
the many ranks provided”. At the time of the survey, Wirral had 265 licensed hackney 
carriage vehicles and although numbers peaked in 2007/2008, they had since 
declined, to the present level of 287. He indicated that the levelling may suggest that 
given the present structure of the taxi and private hire market in Wirral, the supply 
and demand for hackney carriage vehicles was reaching equilibrium. 
 
Mr D Cummins of Unite, addressed the Committee on behalf of the petitioners and 
referred to an e-mail he had sent to Members. He suggested that the KNW report 
indicated a saturated market in Wirral, which was not in the interests of the travelling 
public and which had contributed to over-ranking in some areas. He requested that a 
survey be undertaken to provide evidence to clearly demonstrate whether or not 
Wirral was in a saturated market and, whether or not a limit should be in place. He 
confirmed that the trade would accept and abide by the recommendation of an 
independent survey. 
 
Members expressed concern with regard to the cost of a survey and specifically, how 
it would be funded, given that the taxi account covered both hackney carriages and 
also some 1200 private hire drivers who were not subject to such a survey and 
should not be expected to pay for it. The Council’s legal advisor commented also 
upon the significant costs that could be incurred if the authority had to defend a legal 
challenge in relation to limits. 
 
Following a brief adjournment to allow clarification of legal matters, it was, on a 
Motion by Councillor Lewis and seconded by Councillor Hayes –  
 
Resolved – (9:0) (Councillor A Taylor abstaining) –  
 

(1) That in view of the position in respect of the overall hackney carriage 
licence numbers and the Department for Transport Best Practice 
Guidance the Committee does consider that it is in the interests of the 
public to undertake a survey of supply and demand. 

 

(2) That before a survey is conducted, a further report be presented to the 
next meeting of the Committee to include details of costs and how those 
costs will be recovered. 

 
 
   

 


